Meyer, Lesley

rom: Old Camdenians Club [oldcamdenians.club@ntlworld.com]

Sent: 05 November 2004 16:00

To: Andy Ronchetti; Paul Roberts; Bob Richardson; Wally Richards; Phil Reynolds; Dennis

Reynolds; Eric Ray; Fred Rason; Ken Ranson; Terence E. Ragan; Reg Pritchett; Alan Pritchard; Les Powell; Ray Poolman; Ron Poole; Robert Pinker; Rev. Peter F. Pearmain; Samir Patel; George Palmer; Olubambo Olusola; Dr. Oluwole Olusola M.D; Paul O'Connor; Keith O'Connell; Dave Nuding; Michael Northend; Peter Norey; June Nickless; Michael John Neill; Maggie Montgomery; Keith Moir, Meyer, Lesley; Mike Merrison; Trevor Meboroh-Collinson; Karl McIlwain; Fred Maynard; David B. Mathews; John Maskell; Neil Martin; Amjad Mahmood; Derek Maguire; Cliff Lowndes; Femi Lewis; Tony Leo; Michael Lee; David Lee; Barry Lee; John Lanahan; John Knott; Richard Knight; John Keown; Mike Kennedy; James Kennedy; Hiren R Joshi; Patrick Jones; Jimmy Jones; Desmond Johnson; Philip E. Jewell; Graham Jenkin; Chris Jenkin; Tom Jacobs; Philip Jackman; George Ives; Pablo L.E. Idahosa; David Humphryes; William Hucklesby; Ben Hooberman; Brian Holland; Brian Heard; Dr. Bob Hartley; Ray

Page 1 of 16

Hardiman; Paul Hanmore; Peter Hammond; Bob Hamlyn; Len Halsey

Subject: O C's Annual Newsletter 2004

OLD CAMDENIANS CLUB

CHAIRMAN'S NEWSLETTER - 2004

The world must be spinning faster. How else to explain the arrival of Chairman's Newsletter time again seemingly so soon after last year. Our Secretary's gentle reminder that pen needed to be put to paper (and sharpish!) came as a rude awakening from my usual summer reverie which this year was coupled with an over-indulgence in the wealth of sporting events on TV. My apologies therefore if what follows appears somewhat hastily cobbled together.

OLD CAMDENIANS WEBSITE

As usual, many thanks to all those who have made contact by whatever means. 'E Mail' now seems to be the preferred method of communication and we remain indebted to Peter Sumpter for continuing to act as the focal point in that respect. During the year, Peter has issued a number of mini newsletters on the website and, for the benefit of those who have not seen them, the following is a distillation of their news:

New Members

- A very warm welcome to Kenneth Brown (1947-51), Dr Oluwole Olusola MD (1970-75) and his younger brother Olubambo Olusola (1972-76), Alan Pritchard (1953-58), Bob (Tiny) Richardson (1955-60), Gary Turvey (1973-78) and Ray Widdicks (1961-68). Two students, Peza Choudhry and Omar Pate have also joined our ranks.
- Eric Heliczer has been in touch from Port Solent seeking help in obtaining a copy of his School Certificate (circa 1949/50). This was needed to prove to another country's bureaucrats that he had attended Holloway School and that such a school existed! Happily we were able to help with his request. Eric mentioned that Ronald Marwood was one of his classmates.

Other Contacts

- Alan Shearn (Old Camdenians' own Alistair Cooke) has sent in several articles by "E Mail" under the heading 'A Camdenian in Africa'. These gave a fascinating insight into life in that country and its' sporting aspirations. Among those to respond were David Lee (1964-69) and Joe Aggar (1961-66) who trained as a pilot in Port Elizabeth and now has a holiday home out there. Earlier in the year, Richard and Jo Brown visited the Shearn family in Port Elizabeth and we gather that Alan himself was seen back in the old country for a short visit during the Spring.
- Lawrence Sprey (1951-57), from temporary accommodation in France, recalled being taught by Ronald Gill, (PT) Smith, Alf Goldsmith, Donald Mansfield, Professor Ahier, 'Slasher' Browne (Music), Doc Atkinson and Gordon Clark. A particular memory was of Richard Vine giving all 26 members of Form 5B three of the best as his retirement present amid roars of laughter from all concerned. Lawrence's own claim to fame was winning the Seniar Hurdles at the North London Grammar Schools Sports at White City for which he was applicated at next morning's assembly. What else would one expect from a member of Blue House!
- It was a particularly personal pleasure to read Ray (Nobby) Hardiman's detailed 'E Mail' recalling what were clearly happy days at the School. Ray and I started in the same form in 1947 along with Terry Blackwell, John Alston, Alan Robinson et al. His recollections (what a memory) range widely and humorously over many aspects of school life at the time, such as the House system, the ATC Squadron, life in the 6th form and of course the masters, many of whom were mentioned by Laurence Sprey above. We hope to have a copy of Ray's 'E Mail' available at the Dinner. All the better if Ray himself can be there as well.
- Ray's "E Mail" also prompted some reminiscences of his own from Bob Pinker (1943-50) who felt that Ronald Gill was not as severe as he sometimes appeared, except perhaps to the younger boys, Bob had a particularly high regard for the woodwork master, Mr Clement whose class he greatly enjoyed and also for Mr L C Smith a brilliant history teacher. He also mentioned Fred McBride, yet another Camdenian to emigrate to South Africa where he became a successful illustrator; as well as Mr Mimack the formidable School Caretaker with whom nobody took any liberties rather like Bill Collins the present incumbent!

Hall of Fame

- The recent poll of 'Britain's Top 100 Black Superstars' contained at joint No. 2 Britain's first black bishop, Wilfred Wood, the father of our own Bill Wood, Head of Physical Education at the School.
- Our thanks go to Andrew Dakoutros who points out that Rannie Ancona, although renowned for her impression of Posh Becks, is also perhaps more famously known as an art teacher at the School between 1992 - 94.
- Thanks to Colin Grant for drawing attention to Bob Wilson's recent book in which he recalled, with pleasure, his association with Holloway School.

Where are they now?

Our thanks go to Ray Widdicks for helping to date and name some of the players in the
photo of the School football team on the website, although your help is still needed to name
the rest. So come on, someone must know who they are.

OLD CAMDENIANS

Trying to trace Irena Olejnik a former chemistry teacher at the School. Can anyone help?

Page 3 of 16

Newspaper Articles

The first is from the Islington Gazette dated 15/01/04 by Sarah Harvey, which explains that country traditions are still alive and kicking in Islington. As a result our cricket club gets a mention as there is nothing more typically English than a village cricket club - and Holloway School has had its own cricket club since 1931.

Secondly, there was a tremendous article in the Highbury & Islington paper dated 23/01/04 by Jeni Connibeer on Dr John Hudson detailing his achievement in turning the School around. This is well worth reading but see later for more news on John's retirement.

The third article is for you older members as I have a copy of an article that F R Hurlstone-Jones, MA wrote on secondary education in London for The London Head Teachers' Association 1888 – 1938,

Copies of these articles will be available at the Dinner.

IN MEMORIAM

Dereck Chapman

Dereck was a very enthusiastic member of the Football and Social Clubs during the 1960's and 70's. He was a real live wire and will be remembered for organizing a variety of social events at BHL, most of which were very well attended and some still talked about. He also produced a lively football club newsletter for some seasons. His commitment to the Club was greatly appreciated and his friendly, sociable nature will be greatly missed.

John Meyer (1940 - 47)

After gaining 8 General and 4 Higher School Certificate passes at Holloway, John graduated from the then Northern Polytechnic with an Honours Degree in Physics. In 1952 he joined the Edison Swan Co. at Brimsdown (later Thorn EMI) where he remained until 1984 becoming a Senior Engineer working on the Blue Fox radar system for the RAF Sea Harrier. He subsequently worked for the DTI in the Patent Office and then the Insolvency Department. Although he never attended the Dinner, John kept up to date with School and Old Camdenian matters and was particularly interested in the reminiscences of those who, like himself, were evacuated to Towcester during WW2 – an experience which made a great impression on him. He always spoke highly of his teachers at Holloway and held Doc Atkinson, 'Bunny' Griffiths and 'Bump' Brown in particularly high esteem. He passed away in hospital in November 2003 after an illness lasting several months.

SCHOOL EVENTS

Apart from the School leavers and the Prizegiving evenings, at both of which Old Camdenians were represented, three other important events took place at the School during the year. The first was on 29th April when Albert Irvin RA presented the School with a print of his oil painting 'Trinity 1'. This striking work, which was gratefully accepted by the Headmaster, now occupies a prominent position in the School reception area. Albert spoke with great affection about his teachers at the School and of the inspiration which his art master, 'Tommy' Thompson had given him. Vicki Perez, a girl student, responded on behalf of the School, The ceremony was attended by a gathering of Old Camdenians, School governors, staff and pupils and the Director of School Services for Islington, Mr Bill Clark. A

OLD CAMDENIANS Page 4 of 16

short resume of Albert's career is given below:-

Albert Irvin was born in London in 1922 and attended Holloway School fro 1933 until 1940. In the Sixth For he was encouraged by his art master, Mr 'Tommy' Thompson. Albert studied at Northampton School of Art from 1940 to 1941 and flew as navigator in the Royal Air Force from 1941 to 1946. He resumed his art studies at Goldsmiths College, University of London, from 1946 to 1950 and later taught at Goldsmiths.

Albert Irvin has exhibited widely in Britain and abroad. His work can be seen in the collections at the Tate Gallery, Royal Academy, Victoria and Albert Museum, Arts Council and many other important public and private collections in Britain and internationally. In 1988 he was elected a Royal Academician.

On the same evening, I had the privilege and pleasure of officially opening the Old Camdenians memorabilia showcase, which contains many interesting artifacts such as school caps, a cricket blazer and photographs of events and personalities. The showcase is well situated on the ground floor close to the entrance area, so that anyone visiting the School should have no difficulty in finding it. Our intention is to change the contents from time to time and further contributions are therefore always welcome.

The third event was the Celebration Dinner on 9th July to mark John Hudson's retirement as Headmaster. Lawrence Irvin and Mike Duffy joined me in representing the Club at what turned out to be a great evening of musical entertainment put on by some very talented students and staff. In attendance were many luminaries from the Islington education world and our own George ives and Samir Patel were among the speakers. The whole event was a fitting tribute to John Hudson's remarkable achievements at Holloway School and we wish him the long and happy retirement he deserves. We now look forward to working with Bob Hamlyn, the new Headmaster, who was formerly Deputy Head at Fir Vale fresh start school in Sheffield.

OTHER NEWS

- Sad to report that 'Twink' Martin's record breaking stint on the Committee (continuous service since 1938!) has been brought to an end by ill health. Our sincere thanks to 'Twink' for such dedicated service to the Club and our good wishes to him for the future.
- Mo Hales is undergoing treatment for arthritis in both ankles. If all goes well, he hopes to attend the Dinner. Many thanks to Mo and to Peter Andes for their contributions towards the Football Challenge match expenses. Peter is recovering from a broken arm, no doubt sustained when reliving his former goalkeeping exploits!
- It was good to hear Mick Larner sounding much more like his old cheerful self on the phone recently. He is feeling much stronger although weekly hospital visits for treatment are still necessary. Mick much appreciates all the good wishes he has received and will always welcome a call from old friends and colleagues.
- Paul Scott is now well on the mend and, in his own words, back to his old crusty self! Great news Scottie but not for any defaulters on the 100 Club or far Barnet Council!
- Richard Brown has 'emigrated' to Wakefield in Yorkshire. He hopes to be granted an exit visa in time for the Annual Dinner in November. We hope he remembers to bring an interpreter!
- Read on for more news contained in reports from the new Headmaster, the Secretary, the

Football, Cricket and Golf Clubs and others. My thanks to all those contributors.

AGM AND ANNUAL DINNER (FRIDAY 26TH NOVEMBER 2004)

This newsletter also serves as a formal invitation to attend the AGM and Annual Dinner held at Holloway School. (See the Secretary's Report for further details). Last year the attendance exceeded 100 for the first time and obviously we would like that trend to continue. Please therefore make every effort to attend, preferably with one or two of your contemporaries to boost numbers. You can be assured of a convivial evening in the relaxed atmosphere of the Seitz/Camdenian Hall. Yet again, and for the 7th year running, the ticket price has been pegged at £25, which includes a four course dinner with wine, beer, coffee and waitress service. A bargain not to be missed! Any extra you feel able to add to help cover the cost of schoolboy guests and school projects would be much appreciated. Please send your application form and cheque to George Ives without delay.

For those of you who really cannot be there, do please join us in spirit (literally) by charging your glass at 9.00 pm for the toast of Absent Friends.

STOP PRESS

- If anyone is interested in giving a career talk on providing extra curricular teaching to a
 group of students, please contact the Secretary with details. Previous ventures of this
 nature have proved very successful.
- Wednesday 20th October saw the School's Annual Prizegiving ceremony at 7.00 pm. The
 usual small reception for VIP's and staff was hosted by the Club beforehand.

Please keep the 'E Mails' and letters flowing in. We, and particularly your contemporaries, welcome your news and reminiscences. For example, the Club clearly has a foothold in South Africa: it would be interesting to hear also from O.Cs living in other far flung outposts.

Finally, my thanks again to the Committee for their hard work and support during the year and, as always, to George and Pam Ives for their seemingly inexhaustible energy and commitment. I look forward to meeting as many of you as possible at the Dinner.

Alan Meyer - Chairman

OLD CAMDENIANS Page 6 of 16

SECRETARY'S REPORT

Firstly, you may have noticed from the Obituary paragraph in the Chairman's Report that Alan's brother, John, died. May I, on your behalf, extend the condolences of all "Old Camdenians" in his loss.

Also, you will probably note from the Head's report that the School is going ahead with its application for Sports College status. In this context, the School is mounting an Appeal and if there is anybody who could make a contribution, this would be welcome. The target is £60,000 and the School itself is approaching many local businesses and organizations but, naturally, anything emanating from the "O.C's would be considered very beneficial, even to the extent that letters of support would add to the impetus. To acquire this status, the Head has agreed that on the evening of the AGM/Dinner, he will have on display the plans and building designs of all the developments that are envisaged, some of which are probably going to be very imminent. The total plans include a Sports Hall and a 25 metre swimming pool together with a floodlit all-weather pitch. As you can appreciate this is a very imaginative programme and planning applications have been submitted.

The Chairman and Committee members had the pleasure of continuing the tradition of "dining-in" the new Head - Bob Hamlyn. Not only did they welcome him to Holloway School, but they also invited him to become the President of the "Old Camdenians" Club. This he duly accepted and vowed a close working relationship with the Old Boys. Long may this continue. The Chairman then presented him with an "Ole Camdenians" tie.

To those of you who are coming to the Dinner, please note the new pick-up point for the School minibus. The general directions are at the bottom of the Order Form, but to reiterate:

OLD CAMDENIANS Page 7 of 16

Leave King's Cross on your left - cross York Way and pass where many of you may remember a: Bravington's. Cross the entrance to Caledonian Road - going up Pentonville Road towards the Angel and Northdown Road is the next turning on the left. However, when the Coach returns, i will drop you at King's Cross Station.

This new venue has been forced upon us because of the tremendous amount of building work taking place in the King's Cross area and the police do not allow any vehicles to stop.

The menu for the dinner this year on Friday 26th November is once again:

Smoked Salmon

Roast Beef, Yorkshire Pudding & Seasonal Vegetables

Selection of your favourite Sweets

Cheese & Biscuits & Coffee - Red & White Wine

There is a vegetarian alternative and if you have a dietary problem and require white meat, please indicate appropriately. It would also be helpful if you would adhere to your request, as otherwise it becomes confusing for the caterers. Incidentally, we indicate the positions of these requests at your seating place so that the waitresses can identify accordingly and hasten the service. If you change your seat this affects the organization.

Gordon "Nobby" Clarke, 92 years young, ex Holloway master, has consented to be the "Guest of the Evening" at the Annual Dinner.

You will note from the Football Report, that the Club has asked for one of their teams to be expelled from the league. This is a drastic move but may I congratulate the Football Club on taking, what must have been, an extremely difficult decision. However, it augurs well for the Club when its officers car show such responsibility.

You can also see by various Reports that the Club once again supported both the Cricket and Footbal matches against the School. I am pleased to say that virtually all the players from the School have expressed their desire to play for the "O.C's". We always need young blood – it keeps the organization vibrant and long may it continue.

I must also put into print my personal thanks to Peter Sumpter for the magnificent job he has beer doing on recruitment and keeping in contact with many "O.C's" via the internet, not to mention his patience in trying to teach an old dog - like me - new tricks on a computer!

Finally, both the School and the "Old Camdenians" are heading for their centenary – the School in 2007, and the "Old Camdenians" in 2009. Consequently we are looking for reminiscences concerning both the School and the Club. We have already had some of these submitted, but would be delighted if anybody could add the personal touch. Most of you, I am sure, will recall that R J KING did produce a "Jubilee Retrospect – 1907/1957" and we still have some photographed editions (selling at £2 each). Naturally we would like to produce something similar so please any, or all, of your contributions and observation: would be most welcome.

John Hudson is writing up some of the history of Holloway School and he wants to know the first names of the Headmasters:

OLD CAMDENIANS Page 8 of 16

- M W Brown - 1953-60 - C F Lewis - 1960-73 - D C D Potter - 1973-77

He is also intrigued if anybody can throw light on the fact that in the 1953 era the school had 1,250 pupils and this decreased to 300 by 1988. Also, details of any notable event, which took place in this period would be welcome.

George Ives - Secretary

HEADMASTER'S REPORT TO THE OLD CAMDENIANS - OCTOBER 2004

In my first report to you as the new Head teacher of the school I am delighted to be able to share lots of very positive news with you.

Examination Success

GCSE performance is once again improved: 36% of our pupils achieved 5 or more good GCSE grades – a four point rise on last year. There were once again very strong performances from the ICT and Maths Departments, who also achieved 100% pass rate in Statistics.

Continued improvement in K53 (SATS) results gives us a good grounding for further GCSE success.

We continue to have high expectations for the future, including aiming to reach national averages for attainment by 2008.

School Roll

The school remains popular. We start this academic year with nearly 800 pupils on roll with girls now in years 7, 8 and 9. We are oversubscribed in these years with pupils on the waiting list to get into the school. There is a lot of interest in the school for next year: we hosted our first Year 6 Open Evening on October 5th and found it difficult to cope with the demand for tours of the building.

Arts and Sports

It has been another successful sporting year at Holloway School. Most successful have been our new rugby, swimming and athletics teams, who are either the current Islington Champions or runners up.

Unusually, we haven't won a football trophy this year but have been in three semi finals and two finals, one of which was held at Highbury before a premier league game. More than twenty of our students have represented the district at football and athletics. Students have also represented London at cricket and cross country, as well as progressing to national championships.

With funding from the Inclusion team a set of dance workshops with students from the Bridge School and Holloway School took place in June 2004 with a focus on inclusion, collaboration and tolerance. This led to a major exhibition 'Respect' at Sadler's Wells of professional photographs and a short film. On the 7th July 2004 Holloway School staged yet another magnificent end of year performance at the Lilian Baylis Theatre Sadler's Wells. Students across all years together with ex pupils performed the

QLD CAMDENIANS Page 9 of 16

musical Chicago and a second act of a dance spectacular,

Mellon, a leading financial co-operation will fund a project between Sadler's Weils and Holloway School throughout 2004/2005. The senior dance team will have the apportunity to work with artists performing at Sadler's Wells. A mentoring program will also take place for the pupils involved.

Building Programmes

The new proposed building programme continues to gather pace. The school will host a small exhibition of the proposed plans to build the new Bridge School and Sports Complex with swimming pool on the site: Thursday 4th November at 5.30 pm and Saturday 6th November at 10.00 am. Anybody who would like to come and see the plans and drawings at other times is welcome to contact me at school.

Specialist School Status

Holloway School aspires to be a Specialist Sports College, reflecting both our proud tradition of sporting achievement and our desire to continue to raise standards. In order to become a Specialist College we need to raise £50,000, which the DfES will match with £100,000 for a capital development project. The school is therefore looking for spansors from across the community to help us reach this target. Donations, no matter how small will make a difference. Any contacts the Old Camdenians have with business could be very useful for the school. If you think you are able to help, please contact either myself or George Ives.

In the meantime, may I take this opportunity to thank the Old Camdenians for their continued support and good wishes. I am confident that with continued support, the future of the school is very bright.

Bob Hamlyn - Head Teacher

OLD CAMDENIANS FOOTBALL CLUB Review of 2003/04 Season QLD CAMDENIANS Page 10 of 16

After the success of the previous season, with the 1st X1 winning a treble for the first time since the 1960's, there were high hopes for the new season. Sadly it was a case of 'the morning after the Lord Mayor's show' with the 1st X1 showing patchy league form and never really being in contention for promotion from Intermediate North. The cups brought a modicum of success, with some good performances before going out to sides, which made the final of both the AFA and LOB Cups. The second X1 had a poor season, being relegated from Division 2, while the 3rd and 5th X1 were both in contention for promotion for most of the season, before falling away in the last few weeks of the season. The 4th X1 won two cups and were well placed in the league, but an appalling disciplinary record both on and off the field, saw the club ask the league to suspend the side. The league duly did and all the players from this side were duly banned indefinitely. This was a very disappointing end to a disappointing season and came after a number of years when the club had had an excellent disciplinary record. The new season started with only four sides on a Saturday, and the Vets, with the objective of getting back to the real spirit of Old Boys football, which was not shown by the 4th X1 last season.

Lawrence Gasling - Honorary Secretary

FOOTBALL CHALLENGE MATCH

.....

HOLLOWAY SCHOOL V. OLD CAMDENIANS

25TH September at Burton Hole Lne

It grieves me to say but Alex Williamson was right. His report on last year's match predicted 'a return to normal service' this year - and so it proved. For much of the match the OCs looked favourites to retain the trophy, particularly having cruised to a comfortable 3-1 lead. However a mixture of paternal generosity and complacency set in allowing the students several opportunities, which they gratefully accepted. A late, frantic rally by the OCs was not enough and the students held out to record a narrow 4-3 victory.

An entertaining match with good skills displayed by both sides. Also once again the crowd size was disappointing, despite the advance publicity. It was a pleasure to meet the new Head, Bob Hamlyn, who was there with his family. Also in attendance were Bill Woods and Jenny Gaylor from the School and club members Alf Mortimer, Alex Grayburn, Fred Chartres and Bob Cairns. Our thanks to Martin Quilter for his customary unbiased refereeing and to all those who helped stage another enjoyable occasion.

Alan Meyer

OLD CAMDENIANS CRICKET CLUB Review of 2004 Season

Unfortunately there was no review submitted by the Cricket Club but the following report was submitted on the annual Challenge Match

HOLLOWAY SCHOOL (U11 + 2 ADULTS)

Versus over competitive Old Camdenians Cricket

September 11th 2004

QLD CAMDENIANS Page 11 of 16

After winning the tass, the School inserted the OC's on a bright warm Saturday afternoon. The opening school attack was too quick and it soon became apparent that a game was unlikely to ensue. Hence, brave captaincy from the school was required and the seventh and eighth string bowlers were allowed to ply their trade. The OC's scored a hefty two hundred plus score.

Not put off by such a total, the school reversed the batting order. After a poor start losing 7 early wickets, the two adults came to the square. The OCs skipper pleaded for mercy and went off for bad light with the school only 20 runs short with many overs to spare.

Bill Wood

9

OLD CAMDENIANS GOLF SOCIETY

GOLF DAY - 18TH JUNE 2004

Apologies for the delay in publishing the results of the Golf Day. They had been submitted by George Perry but unfortunately I mislaid them. After many enquiries and phone calls, George has managed to collate and resubmit them.

Morning Stableford

Paul Roberts Mick Styrka 38 pts 33 George Perry Wally Richards 27 pts 27

OLD CAMDENIANS

Page 12 of 16

Brian Collins	33	Ray Hensman	27
John Hensman	33	CJ Burke	26
Bob Richardson	32	Brian Burns	24
Phil Cowley	32	Ken Brown	22
Dave Allen	31	Alex Grayburn	15
Mick Northend	28	Martin Garrity	6

Afternoon Texas Scramble

Winners:

Phil Cowley, George Perry, Paul Scott, Martin Garrity

Runners-Up:

Bob Richardson, Wally Richards, Mick Styrka, Mick Northend

Nearest the Pin (4th):

Bob Richardson

Nearest the Pin (10th):

Ray Hensman

Longest Drive (8th): Thank You: Wally Richards Martin Garrity

A superb day was had by all.

Phil Cowley - Organiser

OLD CAMDENIANS SPORTS & SOCIAL CLUB

At the time of going to press, we have not received an official Report, but I did have a telephone conversation with Paul Scott and he informed me that the resources of the Football Club, Cricket Club and the Sports & Social Club have all been amalgamented under one Committee of Management.

I hope we shall hear further concerning this, but I do know that the Trustees of the "Old Camdenian: Trust" have signed for a further five years extension on the lease at Burtonhole Lane, despite the facthat, primarily due to Barnet Council, we have not, as yet, had a specific rental figure agreed for the ensuing five years.

You will remember that there is a 30 year lease with five year "breaks". The matter of the negotiations for the lease and the rent have been ably undertaken by Mike Duffy (OC/Solicitor). Also, the "Ok Camdenians Club" has agreed to pay for independent expert advice on the rental situation with Barne: